Lordship Rec Users Forum  

Report of meeting, 8th January 2007 at Broadwater Centre

Present:  Bev Willie (Bruce Grove Residents’ Network), Anne Gray (West Green
Residents Association), Stephen Whittle (West Green Residents Association),
Rebecca Turpin (BTCV), Maurice Richards (LBH Transport Planner), Michael
Loughnane (LBH Parks Dept), Joan Curtis (Friends of Lordship Rec),  Dave
Morris (Friends of Lordship Rec), Paul Ely (LBH Parks Dept)

Apologies: Caroline Jepson (Friends of Lordship Rec), Ray Swain (Friends of
Lordship Rec), Su Jolly (Broadwater Centre Manager), Toni Mallett
(Councillor), Lois Johnson (Friends of Lordship Rec/cycling campaign),
Richard Taylor (MENCAP), Helen Steel (Friends of Lordship Rec), Mary
Craine (Haringey Tree Trust)

1   Minutes of 4th December meeting agreed.  Noted that Maurice Richards is
LBH Transport Planner not Transport Manager

2.  Greenway cylce route
Maurice Richards provided drawn plans of the proposed cycle route. There was
general agreement that the plans were good. It was suggested that the part
of the proposed route that meets the path up to Higham Road Gate could be a
bit dangerous and that the junction could be widened at that point. The
width of the path will be 3m generally, and 3.5m on the downhill stretch from Downhills
Park Road Gate. The plan includes a Tiger Crossing over Lordship Lane which
is wider than the existing crossing to accommodate pedestrians and cyclists.
The money allowed for the project is £200,000 and should include money
for placing planters at some of the entrances along the route. The council
have agreed to pay for extra trees along the route. Maurice will liaise with
Michael Loughnane about planters (preferably into wooden rather than
concrete containers). It was suggested that the architects who drew up the
master plan should be shown the drawings to make sure that they do not
forsee any problems in relation to the whole plan for the rec and also if
they can recommend any improvements to the scheme. Agreed that notices be
posted in the rec once work is begun to explain to park users what is being
done and how long any inconvenience could be caused.

3.  Cycle project.
Maurice Richards reported that he was still waiting to see the plans for the
paths for the new disabled cycling project. He would need to see written
plans and know what the shortfall of funding is in order to be able to
commit funding to the project. Paul Ely to encourage Daniel to contact
Maurice re extra funding to link in to the new greenway cycle path

4. HLF Bid
Paul Ely presented a paper called Lordship Recreation Ground: Overview of
work required to achieve overall park regeneration. This document outlined
the actions that needed to be carried out to satisfy the high standards set
by the Heritage Lottery Fund administrators in order to put in a bid that
has a chance of succeeding. Given the amount of work that needs to be done
it is more realistic that the bid be put in by September 07 and not March as
stated in earlier meetings of the forum. It was recognised now that a much
higher standard of evidence was needed to attract the funding.

The main issues to be expanded are the heritage conservation issues ie the
Model Traffic Area, the Shell Theatre, the listed WC block and the oral
history of the rec and the audience development plan. This work will be done
by CBA (the consultants who had previously worked on the masterplan and bid)
in collaboration with Ray Swain from Friends of Lordship Rec who has already
put together a huge collection of historic documentation on the Rec.
Rebecca Turpin (BTCV) will take on the task of expanding the audience
development plan by surveying and talking to both users and non users of the
rec and also by developing a closer relationship between the Broadwater
Centre and the Park. The master plan will need to be amended and added to
especially putting much more emphasis on cycling and walking and also the
use of the toilet block and the outside space of the Broadwater Farm Centre.
There has to be a much clearer view presented of the use and catchment area
of the three local parks, Lordship, Downhills and Belmont to see that the
bid is part of a wider plan for the whole area.

It is clear now that the HLF will not pay for refurbishment of the MTA hut
in the childrens playground area (see item 7 below).

Other sources of funding are to be bid in addition to HLF: LIFE, a European
fund that would specifically be for river restoration; Biodiversity
Challenge, to be taken forward with a greater degree of joint working with
the Environment Agency; a potential bid for an Eco Centre to Carbon
Challenge Fund which funds lo-carbon/carbon neutral buildings.

A new project officer will be needed to progress all these bids. Paul Ely to
meet with John Morris to explore the budgetary and time implications of all
this work.

Regarding our major LRUF stakeholders' event in the Rec to celebrate the park and publicise & promote the bid, 
this could now be postponed from March 17th to a much more suitable date in the summer. 

The new Management Plan draft is now available for comment. It is very much
based on how things are at present and will need to be updated once the
overall designs for the park are finalised and the council Parkforce Review
is completed. However, there is pressure to improve the management regime 
immediately and substantially if we are to satisfy the HLF.

Bev Willie reported that she had brought up the issue of the future use of
the rec at the Bruce Grove Residents’ Network meeting and that someone had
suggested that the large field which is not fully used could make a good
venue for some outdoor 'big screen' cinema showings, which could encourage a lot more people in to
use the rec.

5. BTCV
Rebecca Turpin reported on plans to provide a volunteer officer (or two) for Lordship Rec through BTCV
for 1-2 days  a week either based in Broadwater Centre or in the MTA hut to
develop work with local schools following on the work started by Claire
McClafferty.

With the present amount of  funding  for  BTCV paid workers in the Borough
the present 5 workers will be cut to 2 after March 07. We do not yet know
which 2 workers will stay or how these 2 workers will operate across the
borough.

6. Oak Tree Ring
Anne Gray spoke on behalf of the Tree Trust in the absence of Mary Craine.
She said that she was very sorry that the subject had caused such upset. The
history of the tree ring was that a trio of organisations, West Green
Residents Association, the Tree Trust and a local Druid group had discussed
the planting of a tree ring to commemorate the millennium. They were funded
through NGO money and planted by volunteers who also carried on for a while
doing maintenance tasks. She felt that it was important to support the
principle of people taking on community projects and respect should be felt
for all the hard work that had been put into the planning, planting and
maintenance of the trees.

It may be true that some of the trees may not survive due to their close
proximity and drought but, she said, we should be grateful for what we have and leave
them there. If the problem of the trees is that they obscure a beautiful view then
other solutions can be found ie the lower brances can be lopped off as the
trees grow taller and the crowns of the trees can be lifted. There is always
a danger that the trees will not survive being moved because they are now 6
years old and the roots would be far too long especially since they are in
a position on top of a hill where the soil is drier.

The main point that Anne wanted to make was that the history and the effort
that went into the planting should be appreciated.

Reply from Michael Loughnane (LBH Parks Manager): The Council's specialist tree contractors have visited the trees and  stated
that they have successfully moved much older and bigger trees than this with
specialist equipment. They had commented that the trees were not looking as
healthy as they should do. Whilst they agreed that they could do the move
they said that they would not want to do it until next autumn when the
ground is more solid after the summer because their heavy machinery would
damage the rec.

Michael agreed that raising the crown was always a possibility.

A discussion continued on the subject of whether a view was important or
not. Due to the disagreement that still existed it was agreed that the
oaktree ring would now be seen as a complex issue to be resolved, which at the time
the draft master plan was created early in 2006 did not seem to be the case.... and that given
this new situation,  the issue would now be held back until wider
consultation and discussion had taken place.

It was agreed that it was a good thing that the users Forum existed as a place
where possible disagreements could be aired and eventually a solution could
be found.

7. MTA Hut
Paul Ely reported that the council view on the MTA hut was that the money
that had been earmarked for the Rec 2 years ago for capital spending should
not be spent on the building until full research has been done to find
alternative funding for the project. This was felt to be in contradiction
to what the Friends of Lordship Rec had wanted since the HLF had refused to
fund the rebuild. The Friends and the LRUF had always seen a refurbished or rebuilt MTA hut as a
central piece of the jigsaw of creating a safe, secure and better-used Rec and are
concerned that the building in its present state cannot be sustainable for
very much longer without work being done on it. 

8. Woodland Area
Stephen Whittle was very concerned about the trend towards destruction of
shrubbery to counter crime and antisocial behaviour. One very bad example
had been in Frome Road where a green space by a road had been transformed into a concrete barrier and
had, according to the police’s own figures, little impact on crime in the
area. Bushes should not be removed as a policy unless there is proven danger.

Michael Loughnane replied that the Council's Tree Officer and the
Conservation Officer had worked to make sure the destruction of the dense
undergrowth in the Lordship Rec Woodland was done in such a way to have a positive effect on the
remaining trees.

Paul Ely stated that the council did not support a scorched earth policy but
that they had to take action around the proven use of the bushes for
activities that left behind inappropriate and unpleasant  litter.

Joan Curtis reported that if the Friends received the grant they had applied
for from Breathing Spaces to carry out work in the woodland area then there
would be funds to create a nature trail and display boards and to plant hedging along the back of the wood by the houses to
provide new habitat for wildlife as well as providing security for the houses.

9. Lake
The Parks Department has earmarked £2,800 to reconnect a water supply
for replenishing the lake in dry summers.

10. Broadwater Centre
A consultation day will take place in the February half term at the centre
to discuss improvements around the centre grounds which members of the User
Forum will support. The Users Forum are keen to see better integration of the Community Centre and the park generally 
(eg. cafe patio, community garden, gate in fencing etc)...

A.O.B.

a)  An application had been made by a Watford based group to use the rec for 2 days on a key weekend in July from
morning till evening for a religious event which could attract up to 4,000 people. It was agreed that each constituent organisation in the User Forum should make their own comment to the parks department on this application.

b)  Michael has sent out a copy of the council’s accepted procedure for
dealing with Japanese Knotweed to all members of the Forum.

NEXT MEETINGS
- The next meeting of the Lordship Rec Users Forum will be at the Broadwater Centre on February 5th at 6.30pm.
- Friends of Lordship Rec continue to hold open drop-ins for park users on the first Sunday of each month, 2pm in the MTA hut.
- A FLR/BTCV bulb planting session would be held in the woodland on 20th January, 11am.
